Research Sources

- "Annexation Has Forced Building" in *The Hamilton Spectator*, February 19, 1924.
- "Ballard School Was Opened Last Evening" in *The Hamilton Spectator*, October 20, 1923.
- "Big Savings in the Cost of large School Recently Completed in Hamilton" in *The Contract Record and Engineering Review; Annual Review Number*, Vol.37, no. 52, December 26, 1923.
- "Characteristics of the Collegiate Gothic Style" in *Loyola University Department of History*. Accessed July 11, 2024. https://www.loyola.edu/academics/history/architecture/glossary.html
- City of Hamilton. Requests to Designate 1175 Main Street East, Hamilton (Memorial School) and 801 Dunsmure Road, Hamilton (W.H. Ballard Public School) Under Part IV of the Ontario Heritage Act (PED14175). Planning and Economic Development Department, City of Hamilton, September 2014.
- Etifa, Tare. Cultural Heritage Project on W. H. Ballard Public School. April 2024.
- "Frederick Wilson Warren" in *Biographical Dictionary of Architects in Canada 1800* 1950. Accessed September 3, 2024. http://dictionaryofarchitectsincanada.org/node/311
- Former Princess Elizabeth School Reasons for Designation. City of Hamilton By-law No.92-031.
- "Hamilton Education Centre" in *Nation Trust for Canada*. Accessed September 4, 2024. https://archive.nationaltrustcanada.ca/issues-campaigns/top-ten-endangered/explore-past-listings/ontario/hamilton-education
- Heron, Craig. *Lunch-Bucket Lives: Remaking the Workers' City.* Between The Lines, Toronto, 2015.
- Hodgins, John George. *The Establishment of Schools and Colleges in Ontario 1792-1910, Volume 1.* L. K. Cameron, Toronto, 1910.
- "Hold Westdale Dedication for Adas Israel Synagogue" in *The Hamilton Spectator*, October 23, 1961.
- Homeside Neighbourhood Plan and Programme. City of Hamilton Planning and Development, November 1980.
- "Jews break ground for nursing home" in *The Hamilton Spectator*, March 6, 1989.

- "Joe Singer" in *Hamilton Jewish News*. Accessed September 4, 2024. https://www.hamiltonjewishnews.com/community/joe-singer
- Johnson, Dana. "Going to School in Ontario: The Urban Primary School 1850-1930", in *Parks Canada Research Bulletin No.213, February 1984*.
- "Joseph Bronislaw Singer" in *The United Hebrew Memorial Chapel of Hamilton*. Accessed September 4, 2024. https://uhmc.ca/singer-joseph-bronislaw/
- "Let fight begin to save City's old jewel" in *The Hamilton Spectator*, October 27, 2007.
- "New School at West Hamilton Declared Open" in *The Hamilton Spectator*, November 30, 1922.
- Pennacchio, Luigi G. "Toronto's Public Schools and the Assimilation of Foreign Students, 1900-1920" in *The Journal of Educational Thought*. Vol. 20, No.1 April 1986.
- "Reginald Edwardes McDonnell" in *Biographical Dictionary of Architects in Canada* 1800 -1950. Accessed September 3, 2024. http://dictionaryofarchitectsincanada.org/node/1478
- Weaver, John C. Hamilton: An Illustrated History. James Lorimer & Co., Toronto, 1982.
- "W. H. Ballard School: Board of Education Honors a Faithful Official" in *The Hamilton Spectator*, May 5, 1922.
- "Where Excellence is a Tradition". W. H. Ballard Public School, 1998.
- "William Henry Ballard". Find-a-Grave. Accessed September 4, 2024. https://www.findagrave.com/memorial/158810766/william-henry-ballard? gl=1*1so57mi* gcl au*NDQzMDA3NzAuMTcyMzE0MTUzOA...